
My Intervention in the Autumn
Statement Resolutions (2)

John Redwood (Wokingham) (Con):

Underneath the exchanges of words, I welcome the outbreak of agreement, given
that the Labour party now strongly supports the idea of helping more people
into work. I suspect that the Opposition will not vote against the main items
in the autumn statement because they understand that the Government have had
success in keeping so many people in work and promoting employment over the
years, despite some extremely difficult situations. They also understand that
that is an important thing for a responsible Government to do, and not just
to get the benefit bill down. As Labour has eloquently said, life can be so
much more worth while when people have suitable work, suitably supported,
that gives them a sense of purpose and of contributing to their communities.

I wish to draw brief attention to the issue of getting inflation under
control and the inadequacy of forecasts by the Office for Budget
Responsibility and the Bank of England. It is extremely difficult for
Ministers to conduct consistent policy when the forecasts are zinging around
so much and giving different and often misleading ideas of what is feasible
and what is not. I welcome the other place’s most recent report on the Bank
of England, which highlights how the Bank has been unable to come up with
realistic inflation reports over the last three years and has therefore taken
inappropriate action. First, it loosened monetary policy in the covid
recovery phase, and now its monetary policy is too tight as it seeks to
adjust its past mistakes. I hope that the Bernanke review will get on with
the important task of adjusting the Bank’s models and coming up with a better
answer to help guide our counsels, and particularly those of our Ministers.
I find it odd that we have a Monetary Policy Committee that is not interested
in money and credit. As the other place’s report suggests, perhaps it should
look at putting money and credit into its thinking—more diversity of thought
is recommended—and into the models to try to get them to work. What is the
point of the committee sitting around trying to make decisions if the main
data it is using—namely, what it thinks the inflation rate will be—can be
massively out? It thought that the inflation rate would stay at a pretty
consistent 2%, when it was en route to 11%. That was why, for many months,
the Monetary Policy Committee did not take appropriate action to rein in
potential inflation. Now it is pretty sure that inflation will come under
control, but it still has had difficulties and is constantly having to change
its inflation forecasts in the meantime, as has the OBR.

The review rightly points out that when looking at money and credit in the
economy, we need to look at the experience elsewhere in the world. Of the
five most important central banks of the world, including the Bank of
England, those in Asia have lived through exactly the same big escalation in
food and energy prices as a result of the dreadful war in Ukraine. The two
major central bank economies in Asia are very vulnerable, because they import
a lot of food and energy, but their inflation stayed around 2%, whereas the
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three western central banks, including the Bank of England, took much more
aggressive monetary action, printing a lot of money and buying an awful lot
of bonds, and experienced the inflation rate going up to around 10%. They
should pause and ask why.

The review also rightly says that the Bank of England should be more
accountable to Parliament—not to the Government, in any way to prejudice its
independence—because it is in the process of losing us the most colossal sums
of money. Successive Chancellors have guaranteed the Bank of England against
all losses from their bond buying programmes, which started under Labour at
the end of the first decade of the century and were escalated by the current
Government in response to covid. We are now looking at a possible loss of
£170 billion, based on the latest figures that it has revealed. Every penny
of that has to be paid by the Treasury on behalf of taxpayers as and when it
is incurred.

There is absolutely no need for the Bank of England to make those losses
bigger and more immediate by wading into the markets at the moment and
selling those bonds in a hurry, at very depressed prices—prices that the Bank
has deliberately depressed in order to get interest rates higher. It could
follow the European Central Bank, which wisely is not selling its bonds at a
loss in the market but is awaiting their retirement when they fall due for
repayment, when the losses will be less but it can still shrink the balance
sheet, which is the main thing it wishes to do.

I hope the Government will look at that, because it has always been a dual-
controlled policy: the bond buying required the signatures of successive
Chancellors of the Exchequer. It is a matter of legitimate concern for this
House when the losses are so colossal, and there is a direct impact on all
public expenditure figures, public borrowing and so forth, excluding the Bank
of England. As many in the debate will know, we look at the figures both cum
the Bank the England and ex the Bank of England. The ex the Bank of England
figures look very poor indeed.
I welcome measures in the autumn statement to promote more growth, which is
crucial. The way to get inflation down faster is to promote more capacity, so
any measure that gets us more capacity is welcome. That is why I am
particularly keen that we be much kinder to the self-employed and small
businesses. They can do more work immediately, but some of the tax penalties
still weigh on them, preventing them from getting self-employed status or
winning contracts, or preventing small businesses from growing quickly
enough. I repeat my urging for Ministers to look at that: more capacity would
be the best way to get inflation down.

I will put in one final plea to Ministers to find some money to cut the taxes
on energy. They are making us extremely uncompetitive and are keeping
inflation higher for longer. It would be a win-win to get some of the taxes
on energy down.


